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12 CFR Ch. II (1–1–12 Edition) § 226.51 

Subpart G—Special Rules Appli-
cable to Credit Card Ac-
counts and Open-End Credit 
Offered to College Students 

SOURCE: 75 FR 7818, Feb. 22, 2010, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 226.51 Ability to Pay. 
(a) General rule. (1)(i) Consideration of 

ability to pay. A card issuer must not 
open a credit card account for a con-
sumer under an open-end (not home-se-
cured) consumer credit plan, or in-
crease any credit limit applicable to 
such account, unless the card issuer 
considers the consumer’s independent 
ability to make the required minimum 
periodic payments under the terms of 
the account based on the consumer’s 
income or assets and current obliga-
tions. 

(ii) Reasonable policies and procedures. 
Card issuers must establish and main-
tain reasonable written policies and 
procedures to consider a consumer’s 
independent income or assets and cur-
rent obligations. Reasonable policies 
and procedures to consider a con-
sumer’s independent ability to make 
the required payments include the con-
sideration of at least one of the fol-
lowing: The ratio of debt obligations to 
income; the ratio of debt obligations to 
assets; or the income the consumer will 
have after paying debt obligations. It 
would be unreasonable for a card issuer 
to not review any information about a 
consumer’s income, assets, or current 
obligations, or to issue a credit card to 
a consumer who does not have any 
independent income or assets. 

(2) Minimum periodic payments. (i) 
Reasonable method. For purposes of 
paragraph (a)(1) of this section, a card 
issuer must use a reasonable method 
for estimating the minimum periodic 
payments the consumer would be re-
quired to pay under the terms of the 
account. 

(ii) Safe harbor. A card issuer com-
plies with paragraph (a)(2)(i) of this 
section if it estimates required min-
imum periodic payments using the fol-
lowing method: 

(A) The card issuer assumes utiliza-
tion, from the first day of the billing 
cycle, of the full credit line that the 

issuer is considering offering to the 
consumer; and 

(B) The card issuer uses a minimum 
payment formula employed by the 
issuer for the product the issuer is con-
sidering offering to the consumer or, in 
the case of an existing account, the 
minimum payment formula that cur-
rently applies to that account, pro-
vided that: 

(1) If the applicable minimum pay-
ment formula includes interest 
charges, the card issuer estimates 
those charges using an interest rate 
that the issuer is considering offering 
to the consumer for purchases or, in 
the case of an existing account, the in-
terest rate that currently applies to 
purchases; and 

(2) If the applicable minimum pay-
ment formula includes mandatory fees, 
the card issuer must assume that such 
fees have been charged to the account. 

(b) Rules affecting young consumers. (1) 
Applications from young consumers. A 
card issuer may not open a credit card 
account under an open-end (not home- 
secured) consumer credit plan for a 
consumer less than 21 years old, unless 
the consumer has submitted a written 
application and the card issuer has: 

(i) Financial information indicating 
the consumer has an independent abil-
ity to make the required minimum 
periodic payments on the proposed ex-
tension of credit in connection with 
the account, consistent with paragraph 
(a) of this section; or 

(ii)(A) A signed agreement of a co-
signer, guarantor, or joint applicant 
who is at least 21 years old to be either 
secondarily liable for any debt on the 
account incurred by the consumer be-
fore the consumer has attained the age 
of 21 or jointly liable with the con-
sumer for any debt on the account, and 

(B) Financial information indicating 
such cosigner, guarantor, or joint ap-
plicant has the ability to make the re-
quired minimum periodic payments on 
such debts, consistent with paragraph 
(a) of this section. 

(2) Credit line increases for young con-
sumers. If a credit card account has 
been opened pursuant to paragraph 
(b)(1)(ii) of this section, no increase in 
the credit limit may be made on such 
account before the consumer attains 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 19:34 Mar 07, 2012 Jkt 226037 PO 00000 Frm 00498 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8002 Q:\12\12V3 ofr150 PsN: PC150



487 

Federal Reserve System § 226.52 

the age of 21 unless the cosigner, guar-
antor, or joint accountholder who as-
sumed liability at account opening 
agrees in writing to assume liability on 
the increase. 

[75 FR 7818, Feb. 22, 2010, as amended at 76 
FR 23002, Apr. 25, 2011] 

§ 226.52 Limitations on fees. 
(a) Limitations prior to account opening 

and during first year after account open-
ing. (1) General rule. Except as provided 
in paragraph (a)(2) of this section, the 
total amount of fees a consumer is re-
quired to pay with respect to a credit 
card account under an open-end (not 
home-secured) consumer credit plan 
prior to account opening and during 
the first year after account opening 
must not exceed 25 percent of the cred-
it limit in effect when the account is 
opened. For purposes of this paragraph, 
an account is considered open no ear-
lier than the date on which the account 
may first be used by the consumer to 
engage in transactions. 

(2) Fees not subject to limitations. Para-
graph (a) of this section does not apply 
to: 

(i) Late payment fees, over-the-limit 
fees, and returned-payment fees; or 

(ii) Fees that the consumer is not re-
quired to pay with respect to the ac-
count. 

(3) Rule of construction. Paragraph (a) 
of this section does not authorize the 
imposition or payment of fees or 
charges otherwise prohibited by law. 

(b) Limitations on penalty fees. A card 
issuer must not impose a fee for vio-
lating the terms or other requirements 
of a credit card account under an open- 
end (not home-secured) consumer cred-
it plan unless the dollar amount of the 
fee is consistent with paragraphs (b)(1) 
and (b)(2) of this section. 

(1) General rule. Except as provided in 
paragraph (b)(2) of this section, a card 
issuer may impose a fee for violating 
the terms or other requirements of a 
credit card account under an open-end 
(not home-secured) consumer credit 
plan if the dollar amount of the fee is 
consistent with either paragraph 
(b)(1)(i) or (b)(1)(ii) of this section. 

(i) Fees based on costs. A card issuer 
may impose a fee for violating the 
terms or other requirements of an ac-
count if the card issuer has determined 

that the dollar amount of the fee rep-
resents a reasonable proportion of the 
total costs incurred by the card issuer 
as a result of that type of violation. A 
card issuer must reevaluate this deter-
mination at least once every twelve 
months. If as a result of the reevalua-
tion the card issuer determines that a 
lower fee represents a reasonable pro-
portion of the total costs incurred by 
the card issuer as a result of that type 
of violation, the card issuer must begin 
imposing the lower fee within 45 days 
after completing the reevaluation. If as 
a result of the reevaluation the card 
issuer determines that a higher fee rep-
resents a reasonable proportion of the 
total costs incurred by the card issuer 
as a result of that type of violation, 
the card issuer may begin imposing the 
higher fee after complying with the no-
tice requirements in § 226.9. 

(ii) Safe harbors. A card issuer may 
impose a fee for violating the terms or 
other requirements of an account if the 
dollar amount of the fee does not ex-
ceed, as applicable: 

(A) $25.00; 
(B) $35.00 if the card issuer previously 

imposed a fee pursuant to paragraph 
(b)(1)(ii)(A) of this section for a viola-
tion of the same type that occurred 
during the same billing cycle or one of 
the next six billing cycles; or 

(C) Three percent of the delinquent 
balance on a charge card account that 
requires payment of outstanding bal-
ances in full at the end of each billing 
cycle if the card issuer has not received 
the required payment for two or more 
consecutive billing cycles. 

(D) The amounts in paragraphs 
(b)(1)(ii)(A) and (b)(1)(ii)(B) of this sec-
tion will be adjusted annually by the 
Board to reflect changes in the Con-
sumer Price Index. 

(2) Prohibited fees—(i) Fees that exceed 
dollar amount associated with violation. 
(A) Generally. A card issuer must not 
impose a fee for violating the terms or 
other requirements of a credit card ac-
count under an open-end (not home-se-
cured) consumer credit plan that ex-
ceeds the dollar amount associated 
with the violation. 

(B) No dollar amount associated with 
violation. A card issuer must not im-
pose a fee for violating the terms or 
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